WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2 JUNE 2011, 7.30PM
IN THE GILES ROOM, WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL
                                                   MINUTES
                                                                       ACTION
Present: 
Councillors: Mrs E Evans (Chairman); Mrs J Collins; Mrs M Diccox; Mr T Jones; Mrs J Lee; Mr M May; Mr M Page. 
Apologies:  Councillors: Miss B Green; Mrs J Ford; Mr M Wadman; Mr R. Gamble [WC]. 
Also present: Mr P Baxter (Clerk); PCSO Marsh; Mr Wood.






11/12/045
Declarations of interest

There were none.

11/12/046
Minutes of the last meeting of the Council

Members agreed the Minutes, and they were signed by the Chairman.

11/12/047
Matters arising from those Minutes

There were none.
11/12/048  Draft Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting


Although draft until the next Parish Meeting, the Council took the opportunity to review the draft Minutes and consider matters arising. Mr Wood referred to the item on public participation at the Parish Meeting, in which he had raised the matter of speeding traffic. He went on to raise a question on the positioning of the 30mph speed limit on the approach to Littleton Panell, and asked if the Parish Council would make representations to have the limit moved further north, allowing traffic more time to slow before approaching the partially obscured junction with Pagnell Lane. After some discussion, illustrated by examples of the issues likely to arise from the Council’s experience of the Cheverell Road changes, the Council agreed that exploratory enquiries would be made, in support of a full agenda item for the next Council meeting. The Clerk drew attention to the Council’s Standing Orders regarding public questions and the introduction of matters not previously placed on the agenda.
The Chairman adjusted the agenda to bring forward the next item:

11/12/049
Wiltshire Police report

PCSO Nina Marsh attended, and reported that few problems had been notified, but encouraged contact be made if anything needed reporting on 0845 408 7000. The theft of lead from the church roof recently was discussed, together with the inquiries that continue as a result. There had been no reports of anti-social behaviour, and the range of facilities in and around the recreation ground for young people was complimented, with the littering problem adjacent to DAPS school not in evidence.


Mrs Collins raised a question regarding contact arrangements with Neighbourhood Watch co-ordinators, expressing her concern that there appears to be a mis-match between that published by the NPT team and the central NHW co-ordinator, and that efforts to resolve the matter had met with no response. PCSO Marsh undertook to report back on the problem and advise in due course. Further discussion ensued on the most practicable route for policing information to be distributed, including the website and use of email cascades and personal visits to the most vulnerable. Mrs Collins will be attending a scheduled meeting at Police HQ in July for more information. Mr Wood asked a question on speeding traffic, to which PCSO Marsh responded with explanations of enforcement policy and her team capabilities, leading to a general discussion on the Speedwatch project and plans for a flashing interactive sign, in hand with the Clerk and Wiltshire Council.

11/12/050 Co-option to role of Councillor


The Clerk announced that Mr R Oglesby and Mrs S Gamble had applied for the position. The Chairman put the matter to a vote by show of hands, with a unanimous vote for Mrs S Gamble. Mrs Gamble was duly co-opted, and the Clerk undertook to arrange the usual declarations. 
11/12/051 Wiltshire Councillor’s report


In the absence of Cllr Gamble there was no report.

11/12/052 Report of the Risk Management Committee


Mr Jones, committee Chairman, gave a verbal report on the Committee’s business, arising immediately before the Council meeting. The Chairman made the committee’s recommendation regarding the use of Wiltshire Council staff to make quarterly inspections of the playground equipment. 
The formal minutes of the Risk Management Committee would be placed on the next agenda.
11/12/053 Footpaths Working group report

In the absence of Mrs Ford there was no report.
11/12/054

Reports of representatives

Devizes Area Board: The Chairman reported her attendance at the Board, together with Mrs Ford. Amongst observations was an item on Community Resilience planning, about which a presentation had been made. This matter was deferred to the Emergency Planning report. The minutes will be made available in due course.

Primary school: Mrs Evans reported that there were now 166 pupils on the roll. An evening to assist parents in supporting their children in the subject of Maths has proved popular, as has Fitness, and Coffee Mornings. Wiltshire Council Cabinet is exploring the feasibility of a road crossing to support the Travel Plan. The Headmaster would like to introduce multi-faith religious assemblies, and was seeking guidance on how to access suitable visitors. The Clerk undertook to make enquiries.
Dauntsey’s School: no report made.
Village Hall: Mr May reported that work was ongoing to establish a re-design project, that would embrace the Hall itself and its surrounding environs.
Youth Club: Mr May reported that the Club would be opening for 2 nights per week through the summer months, as a result of fundraising, appealing toward children in the Years 7,8&9. Outreach activity in Market Lavington was also being explored, potentially for a trial period of 6 months.

Neighbourhood Watch: Mrs Collins re-affirmed her wish to see a co-ordinated approach to public information.

Emergency Planning: Mr Jones referred to advice received on Community Resilience, and the new push for parishes to make their own local plans. Mr Jones described the current plan and contact details he holds. The Clerk undertook to obtain the template plan design, for further consideration, before the Council decides whether to proceed with the new initiative.

Twinning Association: Mr Page reported that the next visit to St Pierre was due in July, and that the Association was publishing a fundraising calendar soon. Mr Page reported the new village signs were now complete, and in answer to a question from Mr Wood, explained how their costs were apportioned with Wiltshire Council.


Village Care & Link: Mr Page reported that the AGM had recently been held, and reviewed some performance figures for the last year. There remains an urgent need to recruit more drivers, prepared to travel longer distances for some appointments.
11/12/055
Equalities and Inclusion

The Clerk presented the draft policy, previously circulated, for consideration. The new statutory public duty for equalities was explained, and the leadership role that the Council can take with regard to ensuring its services are inclusive and accessible. Mr Page proposed, and Mr May seconded, with all agreed, that the policy be approved.
11/12/056 Recreation ground approvals for use

The Clerk explained to the Council that on a number of occasions he had been approached for advice on using the playing fields. The Clerk noted that he does not have the delegated power to make decisions on the use of the field, or to determine that it should be closed on the grounds of safety. After discussion, it was agreed that should the situation arise the Clerk is to liaise with the Chairman for a joint decision, if the matter cannot wait until the next Council meeting. In any case, such a decision made is to be reported to the next available Council meeting.


The forthcoming archery sessions for the Youth Club, requiring closure of the field as before, were approved.
11/12/057 Play equipment inspection

The Clerk referred to the Risk Management Committee recommendation for the use of Wiltshire Council staff to make quarterly inspections. The Clerk explained that the annual inspection by the insurer’s engineer would no longer be required, and that an opportunity for cost savings arose. It was proposed by Mrs Diccox, seconded by Mrs Lee, with all agreed, that the arrangements with Allianz Engineering be cancelled, and the budget allocation be used to fund quarterly inspections by Wiltshire Council.


11/12/058 Planning matters


The Clerk reported one decision had been advised:

E/11/0451/TCA 56 High Street Littleton Panell, removal of one conifer tree: Approved with conditions.


Two applications had been received, which were placed before the Council:


E/11/0559/FUL Fleece Cottage, 31 Church Street, West Lavington: erection of detached garage.


E/11/0638/TCA Parsonage House, 11 All Saints Road, West Lavington: removal of three trees.


The Council considered the plans and proposals, and had no comment to make on either application.
11/12/059 Street lighting consultation


The Clerk reported a number of consultation replies had been received, and distributed a summary sheet, showing correspondents’ addresses and whether for or against the proposal. It was agreed that the consultation would run until the end of June, and a further discussion be placed on the agenda for the next meeting.
11/12/060 External audit and Annual Return


The Clerk reported the conclusion of the internal audit process, and the receipt of the Annual Return for submission to the External Auditor. The accounting and governance statements were agreed, and the Chairman signed the statements for the Council.

11/12/061
Disbursements

The following were approved for payment:


M Wadman            APM refreshments and padlock/chain                 £  43.34


Wiltshire Council   Village signs                                                               £840.41


Wiltshire Council   Chairman’s induction course                                  £  80.00

Clerk                        SLCC subscription                                                      £  90.00


Clerk                        CiLCA registration                                                     £150.00


Clerk                        Expenses, including replacement litter bin liner £  71.62


F Coles                     Bins, Footpath cut, and fence repair                     £469.20


Bobby Van Trust    Donation [as below]                                                 £  50.00

11/12/062
Correspondence and circulars received


A letter had been received from the Bobby Van Trust requesting a donation. This was agreed, in the sum of £50.00. Sundry other matters were placed on circulation for observations.
11/12/063
Date of next meeting


The next meeting will be on 7 July 2011 at 7.30pm, in the Giles Room, Village Hall.

11/12/064
Items of Maintenance

The Clerk reported that Wiltshire Council had declined to paint the white steps on Lavington Lane, but they permitted the Parish Council to make local arrangements. A working party was agreed, for 24 June at 7.00pm. Mrs Collins undertook to purchase paint and brushes.

Mr May noted that his inspection of the playground equipment had shown that two step treads were missing from the climbing frame, as also reported by the annual inspection. The Clerk undertook to order replacements.

11/12/065
Key Messages


After discussion, Members agreed that mention should be made in ‘News and Views’ magazine of the theft of lead from the church, speeding traffic, footpath maintenance, and how to report non-emergency matters to the police.
The meeting closed at 9.35 pm
Signed………………………………………………………………. (Chairman)  7 July 2011










































PB





















































JC

















PB

















PB





























PB


















































PB






















































































PB


























































































































JC

















PB



















































































